
CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
JULY 14, 2020
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The July Council Meeting will be held as a phone conference. To participate in the phone conference meeting call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Roll Call

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of June 9, 2020 Budget Hearing and Council meeting.
· July accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - June
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Sewer Farm Lease Negotiations 

· Gaslin Accounting, PC 2019/2020 Audit Engagement Letter

Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
JULY 14, 2020
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the July 14, 2020 telephone conference City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were June Falcon, Angie Shurtleff, Ken Bain and Peter Hall. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Ty Falcon were also present. Council members Dennis Anthony and Don Adcock were absent.
Citizens present: Jim Aldrich and Sandy Wood.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Administrative Matters

Sewer Farm Lease
Mayor Brown stated that the cost of the Sewer Farm Lease for year 2020 needed to be negotiated with lessee Jim Aldrich. For the year of 2019 the City leased the farm for $10.00 per acre. The lease states that for the years 2020 through 2025 the cost per acre would be negotiated annually not to exceed $30.00 per acre. The lessee is also required to pay the electrical costs for the four-month irrigation season of May through August. In 2019 the City did not charge Jim Aldrich for the electrical costs because of the problems with the irrigation system that resulted in a lack of water on the crop.

Jim Aldrich addressed the Council stating that he would like the lease to remain at $10.00 per acre for this year considering that production was down 30 tons from the previous year. Jim added that the land needs to be re-farmed in the near future and to replant alfalfa would cost roughly $15,000. 

Councilor Falcon made a motion to lease the sewer farm to Jim Aldrich for the year 2020 for $10.00 per acre plus the electrical costs for May through August. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent

 Agenda Item No. 2 – Mayor’s Report
Mayor Brown explained to the Council that Public Works Ty Falcon has been addressing water leaks with the assistance of Angie Shurtleff. 
Public Works Ty Falcon stated that he had dug up three meters to determine where the leaks were originating and all three were determined to be the landowner’s responsibility. Ty indicated that he did not feel like the City should dig up anymore. 

Mayor Brown explained that the City has to determine if the leak is the City’s responsibility or the landowners. 

Councilor Falcon commented that if the leak is not the City’s responsibility then the City should charge the landowner. 

Mayor Brown stated that the City could not charge the landowner, it was the City’s responsibility to determine if the leak is on the City side or the private side. It is not uncommon for leaks to develop when new meters are installed. The pressure has also increased significantly since the completion of the new water reservoir so leaks were expected.   

Council meetings will continue to be held as a phone conference until further notice. The City Hall is closed to the public except by appointment and everyone is required to wear face coverings. It is important for government officials to set a good example and follow the executive orders which includes wearing face coverings and he asked everyone to please cooperate. Do not enter City Hall without a face covering, if you need assistant give Valerie a call.

The possibility of purchasing a mini excavator was addressed. It would be very useful for the City when working on installations and repairs. An excavator could possibly be purchased as a government lease like the City used to purchase the tractor. A government lease is comparable to a rent to own agreement. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda
Due to a conflict of interest the June expenses were voted on separately.

Councilor Bain declared a conflict of interest due to a bill from his business Haines Ag & Auto Repair to the City. 

Due to a lack of a quorum Mayor Jim Brown was allowed to vote on the expenses.

Councilor Falcon made a motion to except the June expenses. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Councilor Bain returned to the Council.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept the remainder of the items on the consent agenda. Councilor Falcon seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports

City Recorder
City Recorder Valerie Russell reminded everyone that the deadline to file for office in the 2020 election is August 25, 2020. She encouraged everyone that wants to file a candidacy for office should complete the process as soon as possible considering the current covid-19 situation. The positions available are Mayor, which is a two-year term, and three Council positions which are four-year terms.
Public Works
Public Works Ty Falcon stated that on the expense sheet the charge at NAPA was to replace items that have been stolen from the shop including a battery charger and an impact socket.
Agenda Item No. 5 – Administrative Matters

Gaslin Accounting, PC 2019/2020 Audit Engagement Letter
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that Gaslin Accounting, PC had presented the City with an engagement letter to conduct the 2019/2020 audit for approval. The cost of audit has increased 10% from last year, the total cost will be $5,720. 
Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the engagement letter for Gaslin Accounting, PC to conduct the annual audit. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 6 – New Business
Councilor Falcon commented that since Public Works Ty Falcon had been on the payroll for over a year, the City should take Mayor Jim Brown off the payroll since Ty was trained now and it would save the City money. 
A lengthy discussion followed.

Mayor Brown stated that his payroll had been very minimal the last several months but Ty did still needed assistance at times and there is no one else to help him.

City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that Councilor Falcon originally brought to the table that the City should compensate Mayor Brown for the work he was doing for the City, this was approved unanimously by the Council. 
Mayor Brown stated that he would not ask to be compensated for his work again.

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that due to the conflict of interest that exists with Councilor Falcon being married to Public Works Ty Falcon it was imperative that Councilor Falcon remove herself from any discussion involving Public Works Ty Falcon.   
Agenda Item No. 7 – Council Reports

Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall commented that there was a need for a correction in the June 9, 2020 minutes. In his report concerning the $25,000 in grant funds that Cities in Oregon were eligible to receive due to loss of revenue or expense directly related to Covid-19. Councilor Hall stated that is should be corrected to read “small Cities in Oregon”. 

City Recorder Valerie Russell noted the correction in the June 9, 2020 minutes.

Agenda Item No. 8 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:15 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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